

## Planning Committee Wednesday 18 May 2022

A meeting of the above Committee will be held in the Town Hall, Royal Learnington Spa on Wednesday 18 May 2022, at 6.00pm and available for the public to watch via the Warwick District Council YouTube channel.

Councillor A Boad
Councillor R Dickson
Councillor B Gifford
Councillor J Kennedy
Councillor O Jacques
Councillor R Margrave
Councillor R Margrave
Councillor N Councillor N Tangri

#### **Emergency Procedure**

At the commencement of the meeting, the emergency procedure for the Town Hall will be announced.

#### Agenda Part A – General

#### 1. Appointment of Chairman

To appoint the Chairman of the Committee for the municipal year 2022/23.

#### 2. **Appointment of Vice-Chairman**

To appoint the Vice-Chairman of the Committee for the municipal year 2022/23.

#### 3. Apologies & Substitutes

- (a) to receive apologies for absence from any Councillor who is unable to attend: and
- (b) to receive the name of any Councillor who is to act as a substitute, notice of which has been given to the Chief Executive, together with the name of the Councillor for whom they are acting.

#### 4. **Declarations of Interest**

Members to declare the existence and nature of interests in items on the agenda in accordance with the adopted Code of Conduct.

Declarations should be disclosed during this item. However, the existence and nature of any interest that subsequently becomes apparent during the course of the meeting must be disclosed immediately. If the interest is not registered, Members must notify the Monitoring Officer of the interest within 28 days.







<sup>\*</sup>Subject to Council approval on 11 May 2022

Members are also reminded of the need to declare predetermination on any matter.

If Members are unsure about whether or not they have an interest, or about its nature, they are strongly advised to seek advice from officers prior to the meeting.

#### 5. **Site Visits**

The Chairman to report the location of the planning application sites visited and the names of the Committee Members who attended.

#### 6. **Minutes**

- (a) To confirm the minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 26 April 2022 (Pages 1 to 13)
- (b) To confirm a correction to approved minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 2 March 2022 which omit recording the approval of the minutes of Planning Committee meeting held on 1 February 2022.

#### Part B - Planning Applications

To consider the following reports from the Head of Development Services:

- 7. W/22/0241 3 Church Cottages, Church Road, Honiley (Pages 1 to 4)
- 8. W/22/0411 Hope Barn, Dalehouse Lane, Kenilworth (Pages 1 to 4)

#### Part C - Other matters

#### 9. Appeals Report

(To follow)

#### Please note:

- (a) the background papers relating to reports on planning applications are open to public inspection under Section 100D of the Local Government Act 1972 and consist of all written responses to consultations made by the Local Planning Authority in connection with the planning applications referred to in the reports, the County Structure Plan Local Plans and Warwick District Council approved policy documents.
- (b) all items have a designated Case Officer and any queries concerning those items should be directed to that Officer.
- (c) in accordance with the Council's Public Speaking Procedure, members of the public can address the Planning Committee meeting remotely by joining the remote meeting through their personal device on any of the planning applications or Tree Preservation Order reports being put before the Committee. If you wish to do so, please register online at <u>Speaking at Planning Committee</u> any time after the publication of this agenda, but **before 10.00am** on the working day before the day of the meeting and you will be advised of the procedure.
- (d) please note that the running order for the meeting may be different to that published above, in order to accommodate items where members of the public have registered to address the Committee.

(e) occasionally, items are withdrawn from the agenda after it has been published. In this instance, it is not always possible to notify all parties interested in the application. However, if this does occur, a note will be placed on the agenda via the Council's website, and where possible, the applicant and all registered speakers (where applicable) will be notified.

Published Tuesday 10 May 2022

General Enquiries: Please contact Warwick District Council, Riverside House, Milverton Hill, Royal Leamington Spa, Warwickshire, CV32 5HZ

Telephone: 01926 456114

E-Mail: <a href="mailto:committee@warwickdc.gov.uk">committee@warwickdc.gov.uk</a>

For enquiries about specific reports, please contact the officers named in the reports. You can e-mail the members of the Committee at <a href="mailto:planningcommittee@warwickdc.gov.uk">planningcommittee@warwickdc.gov.uk</a>

Details of all the Council's committees, councillors and agenda papers are available via our website on the <u>Committees page</u>

We endeavour to make all of our agendas and reports fully accessible. Please see our accessibility statement for details.

The agenda is available in large print on request, prior to the meeting, by telephoning (01926) 456114

### **Planning Committee**

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 26 April 2022 at the Town Hall, Royal Leamington Spa at 6.00pm.

**Present:** Councillor Boad (Chairman); Councillors R. Dickson, Falp, Grainger, Jacques, Kennedy, Leigh-Hunt, Morris, Quinney, Tangri and Tracey.

Also Present: Principal Committee Services Officer – Lesley Dury; Legal Advisor – Ross Chambers; Development Manager – Gary Fisher; Planning Officer – Jonathan Gentry and Principal Planning Officer – Helena Obremski (remote attendance). Observing only, Aimee Shipley and Sue Mullins – Legal Advisors.

#### 178. Apologies and Substitutes

- (a) There were no apologies for absence made.
- (b) Councillor Falp substituted for the Whitnash Residents Association vacancy and Councillor Grainger substituted for Councillor Ashford.

#### 179. **Declarations of Interest**

<u>Minute Number 186 – W/22/0194 LB – 22 Augusta Place, Royal Leamington Spa</u>

The Chairman declared an interest on behalf of all Members because the applicant was a District Councillor.

#### 180. Site Visits

To assist with decision making, the following independent site visits were made by Councillors:

- W/21/2267 Keepers Cottage, Church Road, Honiley Councillor Dickson;
- W/21/2185 Offa House, Village Street, Offchurch:
  - Councillor Dickson.
  - Councillor Leigh-Hunt reported that she had reason to visit the site a while ago.
  - Councillor Boad made a visit to Offchurch and viewed the property from the outside and also viewed it from St Gregory's churchyard, he had also visited the site when the previous application for the site was made; and
- W/21/0410 62 Leam Terrace, Royal Leamington Spa Councillor Quinney viewed the site from the outside.

#### 181. W/22/0140 - Warwick Castle, Castle Hill, Warwick

This application was withdrawn from the agenda.

#### 182. W/21/2267 - Keepers Cottage, Church Road, Honiley

The Committee considered an application from Honiley Estates Ltd for the demolition of the existing dwelling and outbuildings and the erection of a replacement dwelling with all associated works.

The application was presented to Committee because the recommendation was that the application should be refused but Beausale, Haseley, Honiley & Wroxall Joint Parish Council supported the application and five supporting comments had been received.

The officer was of the opinion that the proposed development constituted inappropriate development in the Green Belt by virtue of being materially larger, which was harmful by definition and by reason of harm to openness. No very special circumstances which outweighed the harm identified were considered to exist and it was therefore recommended that planning permission should be refused.

An addendum circulated at the meeting advised that the Parish Council had submitted an additional comment in support of the application and gave full details of comments in support of the proposals that Councillor Illingworth had intended to make to the Committee at the meeting but could not because he missed the deadline to register to speak.

Ms Cashmore, agent for the application, addressed the Committee.

In response to a question from Councillor Kennedy, the Planning Officer advised that whilst he did not have a plan to demonstrate how the new proposed dwelling would compare to other houses in the immediate vicinity in terms of bulk and size, it was his opinion that the proposed dwelling would not be abnormally out of scale with neighbouring properties, and indeed the existing dwelling was smaller than neighbouring properties. He did refer to policy which stated that the property must not be more dominant than the existing dwelling within the landscape and officers felt that it would be more dominant, in particular because of the two-storey bulk along the frontage. Members were informed that in the Green Belt, the test was whether the proposed property was materially larger than the existing property. Officers confirmed that they had evaluated the size of the current property based on excluding the detached outbuilding from the size calculation. Officers considered that the degree of separation/distance between the main dwelling and the detached outbuilding was sufficient for their conclusion that it should not be included in the calculation.

The application was for the demolition of the dwelling and outbuildings. Officers advised that a condition to exclude the use of permitted development rights to rebuild the outbuilding was an option but planning guidance was that this should only be applied in exceptional circumstances, but that could only come into force once consent had been implemented on site, so the risk to consider was that a building could be erected beforehand anyway. The Legal Advisor confirmed that there was no way to close this gap because permitted development rights existed in the current time; the only option would be a form of S106 agreement, but the views of the owner were not known. Attempts by the Council to impose conditions to remove permitted development rights in similar circumstances had failed at appeal hearings.

Members felt the proposed dwelling was more attractive than the current building and whether it would be more dominant in the landscape was a matter of judgement. The proposed dwelling would be more in keeping with the street scene, which included two-storey properties. In size, the proposed property did not appear to be very different to the property three doors away to the west.

Councillor Quinney seconded a motion proposed by Councillor Morris to grant the application but withdrew his support when Councillor Morris refused to support his requested amendment to the proposal to remove permitted development rights as a condition.

Following consideration of the report, presentation, information contained in the addendum and the representation made at the meeting, it was proposed by Councillor Morris and seconded by Councillor Kennedy that the application should be granted contrary to the recommendation in the report.

The Committee therefore

**Resolved** that W/21/2267 be **granted** because the proposed dwelling was not materially larger than the existing dwelling and therefore did not constitute inappropriate development. Conditions to be set by planning officers in liaison with the Chairman, Planning Committee.

#### 183. W/21/2185 - Offa House, Village Street, Offchurch

The Committee considered an application from Mrs and Mrs Hartog for the restoration of Offa House, including the demolition of C20 extensions, and the construction of two new houses within the site, including rearrangement of the garden area associated with Lodge Cottage.

The application was presented to Committee because the recommendation was that the application should be refused but Eathorpe, Hunningham, Offchurch & Wappenbury Joint Parish Council supported the application although it had raised concerns about "Property D".

The officer was of the opinion that whilst the site was considered to represent a sustainable location for new housing, policy H1 of the Local Plan also required that housing development on garden land would not be permitted unless the development reinforced, or harmonised with, the established character of the street and/or locality and respected surrounding buildings in terms of scale, height, form, and massing. The proposal was not considered to harmonise well with the street scene, by virtue of the fact that Property D would provide an overbearing form of development which would be harmful to the Lodge Cottage, the character of the area and street scene. WCC Landscape also stated that Property D would completely alter the character of the road on the approach to the village, creating a sense of urbanisation when taken with the access to Property C. The proposal was therefore considered to be contrary to Local Plan policy H1.

The proposed development was considered to constitute inappropriate development in the Green Belt which was harmful by definition and by reason of harm to openness. It was also considered to cause less than substantial harm to heritage assets. There were no public benefits or very special circumstances identified which would outweigh this harm. The proposal was therefore considered to be contrary to Local Plan policies DS18, BE1 and HE1. These matters needed to be offered significant weight.

The applicant noted the level of support from local residents and the Joint Parish Council. However, the Joint Parish Council only in part supported the scheme, and many of the comments submitted in support of the application were not from within the District. It was important that local residents were in support of a significant redevelopment such as this in a small village such as Offchurch. However, it could not be considered that local support for this proposal outweighed the harm caused.

There were some modest benefits of the scheme as a whole, such as the delivery of housing in a sustainable location and heritage benefits to Offa House by removal of incongruous extensions. However, these did not outweigh the significant harm identified.

For these reasons, it was recommended that the application should be refused.

An addendum circulated at the meeting advised that the agent had now provided details which showed that the proposed boundary wall nearby to the Coach House did not attach to the listed Coach House and sufficient indicative detail to assess this element of the scheme.

The Conservation Officer had commented that this wall contributed further to physical division across the site and therefore added to the detrimental impact caused to the setting of the Listed Building and Offchurch Conservation Area. Amended wording was suggested for Refusal reason 3 in the report.

Answers were provided in response to a query concerning the existing and proposed heights of the Coach House and "Property C", and WCC Ecology confirmed that it had no objection to the proposals subject to conditions for the provision of a Construction Environmental Management Plan, detailed schedule of bat mitigation measures, details of external lighting and a Landscape and Ecological Management Plan, which could be attached if the application was recommended for approval.

Details of comments made by Councillor Redford were provided.

The following people addressed the Committee:

- Councillor Palmer, representing Eathorpe, Hunningham, Offchurch & Wappenbury Joint Parish Council, in support; and
- Dr David Hickie, supporting.

Offa House and the Coach House was Grade II Listed, the Church was Grade II\*. This meant that whilst Historic England had an interest in all

three, its main focus would have been the church. The Principal Planning Officer could not confirm exact measurements for Property C in comparison to the Coach House, but looking at the drawing, she estimated that Property C was at least five times larger, and also there were two-storey elements to Property C. The Green Belt area on which it was located had been re-categorised as garden land so any development on it had to enhance or be in character with the area. Property C was considered to have a detrimental impact to the Coach House, but officers also had concerns about the impact of Property C on the setting of the main house, and the sense of "urbanisation" to the setting of Offa House was of particular concern by having another sizeable residential property in proximity.

Following consideration of the report, presentation, information contained in the addendum and the representations made at the meeting, it was proposed by Councillor Jacques and seconded by Councillor Falp that the application should be refused.

The Committee therefore

**Resolved** that W/21/2185 be **refused** for the following reasons:

#### No. Refusal Reasons

(1) Policy H1 of the Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029 states that housing development on garden land will not be permitted unless the development reinforces and harmonises with the established character of the street and/or locality and respects surrounding buildings in terms of scale, height, form and massing.

In the opinion of the Local Planning Authority, the proposed development would fail to satisfy the requirements of Policy H1 by reason that Property D would provide an overbearing form of development in terms of scale, design and mass which would be harmful to the Lodge Cottage and the street scene. Property D would detrimentally alter the character of the road on the approach to the village, creating a sense of urbanisation when taken with the access to Property C.

The proposal is therefore considered to be contrary to the aforementioned policy;

(2) the proposed development comprises inappropriate development within the Green Belt which is harmful by definition and by reason of harm to openness. In the opinion of the Local Planning Authority no very special circumstances have been demonstrated which

#### No. Refusal Reasons

are considered sufficient to outweigh the harm identified. The development is therefore considered to be contrary to the NPPF and Warwick District Local Plan Policy DS18; and

(3) Local Plan Policy BE1 reinforces the importance of good design stipulated by the NPPF as it requires all development to respect surrounding buildings in terms of scale, height, form and massing. The Local Plan requires development to be constructed using appropriate materials and seeks to ensure that the appearance of the development and its relationship with the surrounding built and natural environment does not detrimentally impact the character of the local area.

Policy HE1 of the Local Plan states that development will not be permitted if it would lead to substantial harm to the significance of a designated heritage asset. Where the development would lead to less than substantial harm to the significance of a designated heritage asset, this harm will be weighed against the public benefits of the proposal.

In the opinion of the Local Planning Authority, the proposed development would result in significant harm to designated heritage assets. 'Property C' would overwhelm the Coach House and would be of an alien design which diminishes the significance and legibility of the Coach House as an ancillary building to Offa House. 'Property D' would dominate and detract from the Lodge Cottage, which contributes to the setting of Offa House, the Conservation Area and street scene.

The proposed dwellings and associated infrastructure, including high level boundary walls have an urbanising effect on the character of the village, setting of the listed buildings and Conservation Area. Furthermore, dividing the site is considered to detract from Offa House and diminish the presence of this substantial house in extensive grounds, which is integral to the historic character of the listed building, and the identity and status of the property within the village. These factors in turn, have a harmful impact on the Conservation Area.

#### No.

#### **Refusal Reasons**

The development is also considered to have a harmful impact on the street scene and fails to respect surrounding buildings in terms of scale, height, form and massing, and thus has a harmful impact on the character of the area.

Whilst the harm identified is less than substantial, there are insufficient public benefits derived from the scheme which would outweigh the significant harm identified.

The proposal is thereby considered to be contrary to the aforementioned policies.

#### 184. W/13/0464 & W/14/1322 - Land at Earl Rivers Avenue / adj Gallagher House, Gallagher Way, Warwick

The Committee considered an application for the variation of a Section 106 Agreement for outline planning permission reference W/13/0464 & W/14/1322 – Erection of a Continuing Care Retirement Community. The permission was subject to a Section 106 Agreement which imposed a range of obligations on the developer and the applicant had requested that the provisions of this agreement should be varied because the developer had been unable to secure occupation of the units for the approved tenures. Todate, eight of the shared ownership units had been sold, but none of the rented units had been occupied. The units in phase 1 (12 no.) had been marketed since 2016, whilst the remaining units in phase 3 (12 no.) were nearing completion.

The current tenure mix was as follows:

- Five rented units.
- 19 shared ownership units.

The proposed tenure mix was as follows:

- 16 discounted market sales or affordable rented units (at 75% of their market value).
- Eight shared ownership units.

The overall amount of affordable housing remained the same, at 24 units. The changes were to the tenure mix within that 24.

It was also proposed that the units would be subject to a three-month marketing period to those with a local connection and who were in housing need, after which the units would be offered to anybody in housing need (subject to meeting the Qualifying Person definition as set out in the existing agreement).

The officer was of the opinion that the proposed changes to the Section 106 agreement was acceptable because the revised proposals would continue to make suitable provision for affordable housing in accordance with Local Plan Policy H2.

An addendum circulated at the meeting provided clarification in response to questions raised by Councillor Quinney.

The Development Manager confirmed that under the original S106 agreement, there was provision for affordable housing on and off site; as yet development off-site had not commenced but would still come forward unchanged in the future. The revisions sought concerned the tenure of the on-site provision as set out in the report. The owner had faced a challenge in selling the 12 completed units which were shared ownership but over the last six years the owner had only been able to sell eight of the 12 units. In response to a request from Councillor Quinney, the Development Manager agreed to circulate information on how the original decision agreed by the Committee compared to the S106 agreement that was agreed a few weeks later; if a discrepancy was found, then how it happened and how could it be prevented from happening again. Members advised that Housing officers should consider the market housing was aimed at and possibly aiming shared ownership units to people aged 65 and above was not something that could easily be marketed, so the need had to be clearly identified.

Following consideration of the report, presentation, and information contained in the addendum, it was proposed by Councillor Kennedy and seconded by Councillor Grainger that authority was delegated to the Head of Development Services to vary the Section 106 Agreement in relation to the tenure of affordable housing as set out in the report.

The Committee therefore

**Resolved** that in respect of W/13/0464 & W/14/1322, authority be delegated to the Head of Development Services to vary the Section 106 agreement in relation to the tenure of affordable housing as set out in the report.

#### 185. W/21/0410 - 62 Leam Terrace, Royal Leamington Spa

The Committee considered an application from Nexus for the erection of two no. one-bed maisonette flats to land at the rear of 62 Leam Terrace.

The application was presented to Committee because it was recommended that the application should be approved but a number of objections had been received.

The officer was of the opinion that the proposals were acceptable in principle in respect of policy requirements and any mitigations required could be secured by conditions and precautionary notes as applicable. The recommendation was therefore that the application should be granted.

An addendum circulated at the meeting advised that an additional objection from a member of the public had been received, citing concerns regarding ltem 6a / Page 8

the further overcrowding of New Street and the resultant safety issues. The comment also noted the loss of outdoor space to 62 Leam Terrace.

An application for the erection of a pair of semi-detached dwellings was refused at the same site as this scheme under W/05/1441. Three reasons for refusal were issued for that development, comprising harm to the Conservation Area, inadequate parking capacity and status as windfall housing development. Officers were of the view that these reasons for refusal were not directly relevant to the current proposal, which was of significantly differing design and layout.

In response to a question from Councillor Leigh-Hunt, the Planning Officer read out the condition in respect of the parking spots for 62 Leam Terrace, (Condition 5 in the report). The Development Manager advised that officers would check for suitable wording to amend the Condition to accord with Councillor Leigh-Hunt's request that the parking spots be kept "in perpetuity".

Members were concerned that the internal living space was small, and the Planning Officer informed the Committee that whilst there were national standards, the Council did not have a policy for requiring a certain floor area. This meant that national standards could only be given limited weight when considering applications. Members felt that adopting national living standards would help and asked for their request to be reported to officers and Portfolio Holders.

Following consideration of the report, presentation, and information contained in the addendum, it was proposed by Councillor Dickson and seconded by Councillor Jacques that the application should be granted. The Committee also requested that the Council should investigate the process to adopt and bring forward national living space standards.

The Committee therefore

**Resolved** that W/21/0410 be **granted** subject to the following conditions and a request to the Council that it should investigate the process to adopt and bring forward national living space standards:

#### No. Condition

- (1) the development hereby permitted shall begin not later than three years from the date of this permission. **Reason:** To comply with Section 91 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended);
- (2) the development hereby permitted shall be carried out strictly in accordance with the details shown on the site location plan '1610-LP-01A' submitted on the 6th December 2021, approved drawing '1610-P-01\_G' submitted on the 8th April 2022, and specification contained therein, except as required by condition 3 below. **Reason:** For

#### No. Condition

the avoidance of doubt and to secure a satisfactory form of development in accordance with Policies BE1 and BE3 of the Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029;

- (3) notwithstanding the details contained within the approved documents, prior to commencement of development other than site clearance, preparation works, or demolition works, a Sustainability Statement including a programme of delivery of all proposed measures shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The document shall include:
  - a) How the development will reduce carbon emissions and utilise renewable energy.
  - b) Measures to reduce the need for energy through energy efficiency methods using layout, building orientation, construction techniques and materials and natural ventilation methods to mitigate against rising temperatures.
  - c) Details of the building envelope (including U/R values and air tightness).
  - d) How the proposed materials respond in terms of embodied carbon.
  - e) How the development optimises the use of multi-functional green infrastructure (including water features, green roofs and planting) for urban cooling, local flood risk management and to provide access to outdoor space for shading.

No dwelling shall be first occupied until the works within the approved scheme have been completed in strict accordance with the approved details and thereafter the works shall be retained at all times and shall be maintained strictly in accordance with manufacturer's specifications.

**Reason:** To ensure the creation of well-designed and sustainable buildings and in accordance with Policies CC1 and CC3 of the Warwick District Local Plan (2011-2029) and National Design Guidance (2019);

(4) no development shall be carried out above slab level unless and until samples of the external facing materials to be used have been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The

#### No. Condition

development shall only be carried out in accordance with the approved details. **Reason:** To ensure that the proposed development has a satisfactory external appearance in the interests of the visual amenities of the locality in accordance with Policies BE1 & HE1 of the Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029;

- (5) the development hereby permitted shall not be occupied unless and until the car parking and manoeuvring areas for both the new dwellings and No.62 Leam Terrace have been provided in accordance with the details shown on the approved drawings and thereafter those areas shall be marked out and kept available for such use \*at all times\*.
  Reason: To ensure adequate off-street car parking and servicing facilities in the interests of both highway safety and residential amenity in accordance with Policies BE3 and TR3 of the Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029;
- (6) the development hereby permitted shall be carried out strictly in accordance with the approved porous surface treatment details illustrated within '1610-P-01 Rev.G'. The surfacing shall be retained in strict accordance with the approved details.

  Reason: To reduce surface water run-off and to ensure that the development does not increase the risk of flooding elsewhere, in accordance with Policy FW2 of the Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029;
- (7) the development hereby permitted shall not be occupied unless and until a scheme showing how a water efficiency standard of 110 litres per person per day based on an assumed occupancy rate of 2.4 people per household (or higher where appropriate) will be achieved has been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. No dwelling/unit shall be first occupied until the works within the approved scheme have been completed for that particular dwelling / unit in strict accordance with the approved details and thereafter the works shall be retained at all times and shall be maintained strictly in accordance with manufacturer's specifications. Reason: To ensure the creation of well-designed and

# No. Condition sustainable buildings and to satisfy the requirements of Policy FW3 of the Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029; and

(8) prior to the occupation of the dwelling(s) hereby permitted, one 16amp (minimum) electric vehicle recharging point (per dwelling) shall be installed in accordance with details first submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority (LPA). Once the electric vehicle recharging point(s) has been installed, the following verification details shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the LPA: (1). Plan(s)/ photograph(s) showing the location of the electric vehicle recharging point(s); (2). A technical data sheet for the electric vehicle recharging point infrastructure; and (3). Confirmation of the charging speed in kWh. Thereafter the electric vehicle recharging point(s) shall be retained in accordance with the approved details and shall not be removed or altered in any way (unless being upgraded). **Reason:** To ensure mitigation against air quality impacts associated with the proposed development in accordance with Policy NE5 of the Warwick District Local Plan and the Air Quality and Planning Supplementary Planning Document.

#### 186. W/22/0194 LB - 22 Augusta Place, Royal Learnington Spa

The Committee considered an application from Mr Gifford for the repair of the garden wall pillar.

The application was presented to Committee because the applicant was a District Councillor.

The officer was of the opinion that the boundary wall in question was in a state of disrepair and required rebuilding to prevent potential future collapse. The repair of the wall was considered necessary to secure the longevity and appearance of the setting of a listed building whilst also improving the street scene of the conservation area. It was recommended that the application should be approved, subject to conditions, on the basis that it complied with Local Plan Policy HE1, NP Policy RLS3 and the relevant sections of the NPPF and Planning Act 1990.

Following consideration of the report and presentation, it was proposed by Councillor Grainger and seconded by Councillor Kennedy that Listed Building Consent should be granted.

The Committee therefore

**Resolved** that W/22/0194 LB be **granted** subject to the following conditions:

No. Condition

- (1) the works hereby permitted shall begin not later than three years from the date of this consent. **Reason:** To comply with Section 18 of the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990 (as amended);
- (2) the development hereby permitted shall be carried out strictly in accordance with the details shown on the site location plan and approved drawing(s) contained within the Heritage Statement, and specification contained therein, submitted on 22/2/22.
  Reason: For the avoidance of doubt and to secure a satisfactory form of development in accordance with Policies HE1 and HE2 of the Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029; and
- (3) no development shall be carried out above slab level unless and until samples of the external facing materials to be used including bond pattern of boundary wall, mortar and any new bricks required have been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The development shall only be carried out in accordance with the approved details. **Reason:** To ensure that the proposed development has a satisfactory external appearance in accordance with Policies HE1 and HE2 of the Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029.

(The meeting ended at 7.55pm)

CHAIRMAN 18 May 2022 Planning Committee: 18 May 2022 Item Number: 7

**Application No:** W 22 / 0241

**Registration Date:** 09/02/22

**Town/Parish Council:** Beausale, Haseley, Honiley & Wroxall **Expiry Date:** 

06/04/22

**Case Officer:** James Moulding

01926 456728 james.moulding@warwickdc.gov.uk

#### 3 Church Cottages, Church Road, Honiley, CV8 1NP

Alterations and extensions to increase height of existing side and rear wings, dormers, fenestration alterations, infilling of overhang to enlarge hallway, and all

associated works FOR Mr & Mrs N Smith

-----

This application is being presented to Committee as more than 5 public responses support the application in addition to support from the Parish Council and it is recommended for refusal.

#### **RECOMMENDATION**

It is recommended Planning Committee refuse to grant planning permission for this application for the reasons set out in this report.

#### **DETAILS OF THE DEVELOPMENT**

This application proposes the increase in height of existing side and rear wings, dormers, fenestration alterations and infilling of overhang to enlarge the hallway.

#### THE SITE AND ITS LOCATION

The application site is located in a rural area and is contained within the Green Belt. 3 Church Cottages is a two storey detached dwelling, positioned on the East side of Church Lane. The dwelling is set within a large plot and is located a significant distance from neighbouring properties. The dwellinghouse has previously been extended by way of two single storey extensions on the North and East elevations.

#### **PLANNING HISTORY**

The addition of two single storey extensions on the East and North elevations.

The erection of a detached garage.

#### **RELEVANT POLICIES**

National Planning Policy Framework

Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029

- BE1 Layout and Design
- BE3 Amenity
- NE2 Protecting Designated Biodiversity and Geodiversity Assets
- DS18 Green Belt
- H14 Extensions to Dwellings in the Open Countryside

#### **Guidance Documents**

Residential Design Guide (Supplementary Planning Document- May 2018)

#### **SUMMARY OF REPRESENTATIONS**

Beausale, Haseley, Honiley & Wroxall Parish Council: Support.

**WCC Ecology:** Neutral, satisfied with the bat surveys and mitigations. Condition - Schedule of bat mitigation measures.

Public Response: 5 in support, summary of mains points raised:-

- Proposal would enhance the visual aspects of the property
- Proposal would increase the thermal efficiency of property
- Proposal would not affect openness
- Proposal consists of minor changes only
- Proposal would update out of character 1980's extensions

#### **ASSESSMENT**

#### Green Belt

Policy H14 in the Local Plan states that extensions to dwellings in the open countryside will be permitted unless they result in disproportionate additions to the original dwelling (excluding any detached buildings), which:-

- a) do not respect the character of the original dwelling by retaining its visual dominance;
- b) do not retain the openness of the rural area by significantly extending the visual impression of built development; or
- c) substantially alter the scale, design and character of the original dwelling.

As a guideline, for properties located in the designated Green Belt (taking into account any previous extensions) that represent an increase of more than 30% to the gross floor space of the original dwelling (excluding any detached buildings), are likely to be considered disproportionate.

The property has had previous additions which equate to an 87.6% total increase above the floor area of the original dwelling. Considering that the property is already in excess of the designated Green Belt Policy Guidelines for what should be considered disproportionate, any further increase to the built form, regardless

of additional floor space increase, will likely be considered disproportionate. The proposed increased ridge height would represent a noticeable change in the overall visual dominance and scale of the dwelling. The increase in ridge height would also reduce openness. Openness has both spatial and visual elements so whilst the footprint of development proposed has little to no change over and above the existing, there is a visual reduction of openness by way of a 1.5 metre and 1.2 metre ridge hight increase on each respective wing.

On this basis it is considered that the proposal is unacceptable and contrary with the objectives of this Local Plan Policy.

The applicants raise that in 2003 the council previously granted an application for planning permission at the same property for a very similar scheme (W/03/1428). It should be noted however, that since that time, national guidance on the Green Belt has been strengthened. Further, this scheme proposed to increase the ridge height of only the rear wing and to introduce a small balcony extension. In totality the increases currently proposed would represent a greater volume of development within a stronger national policy context.

Therefore, the principle of development is considered to be unacceptable as the proposals are contrary to Local Plan Policy H14.

#### Design and impact on the character and appearance of the area

Local Plan Policy BE1 requires all development to relate well and harmoniously with the architectural form of the surrounding built environment, in terms of scale and massing, and also through good design. The adopted Residential Design Guide SPD also sets out design principles to which development proposals will be expected to comply.

Whilst the proposal is considered to materially increase the scale of the original property, it is not considered that the extension is poorly designed when read in the context of the existing site. The extension is subservient and complies with the relevant design guidance set out in the Residential Design Guide SPD. The design of the proposal is also in keeping with the existing dwelling, with matching brick work and tiles proposed.

The application is considered to comply with Local Plan Policy BE1 and the Residential Design Guide SPD.

#### **Amenity**

The application site is located a considerable distance from the nearest neighbouring property. The open setting and distance separation results in the consideration that the proposals will not result in unacceptable loss of amenity for the neighbouring dwellings

The application is considered to comply with Local Plan Policy BE3.

#### Ecology

Preliminary and subsequent bat surveys have found evidence to suggest the presence of three different bat species using the site. Mitigation measures proposed as the erection of bat boxes located on surrounding trees has been assessed and approved by the County Ecologist. These mitigations are detailed in the Site Plan ROC/666/PD/003A. Proposed construction methods to allow access and roosting of bat species around the fascia boarding and additional bat box proposed on the side gable of the property.

These measures are considered sufficient to ensure the development does not have an unacceptable impact on protected species.

#### Summary

The proposals would result in a further increase to built form in addition to the existing 87.6% increase over and above the original dwelling and therefore result in a disproportionate addition within the Green Belt which is contrary to the aims and objectives of Local Plan Policy H14. It is therefore recommended that planning permission is refused.

#### **CONDITIONS**

The NPPF and Policy DS18 of the Warwick District Local Plan state that the extension of a bulding that results in disproportionate additions over and above the size of the original building will constitute inappropriate development within the Green Belt. Policy H14 states that extensions that represent an increase of more than 30% to the gross floorspace of the original building are likely to be considered disproportionate.

In the opinion of the Local Planning Authority, the proposed development represents a disproportionate addition to the original building and therefore constitutes inappropriate development in the Green Belt which is harmful by definition and by reason of harm to openness. No very special circumstances are considered to exist which outweigh the harm identified.

The proposed development is therefore contrary to the aforementioned policies.

\_\_\_\_\_

Planning Committee: 18 May 2022 Item Number: 8

**Application No:** W 22 / 0411

**Registration Date:** 07/03/22

**Town/Parish Council:** Kenilworth **Expiry Date:** 02/05/22

**Case Officer:** George Whitehouse

01926 456553 george.whitehouse@warwickdc.gov.uk

#### Hope Barn, Dalehouse Lane, Kenilworth, CV8 2JZ

Resubmission of previously refused application - W/21/0149 Erection of single

storey extension FOR Mr L Tibbatts

·

This application is being presented to Committee as 5 or more public representations of support have been lodged and the application has been called in to Committee by Councillor Hales.

#### **RECOMMENDATION**

That planning permission be refused for the reason set out at the end of this report.

#### **DETAILS OF THE DEVELOPMENT**

This application is the resubmission of a previously refused application - W/21/0149 for a Single Storey Rear Extension, which would be comprised of a modern extension linked to the dwelling with a lightweight glazed link.

The proposals have not been substantially amended when compared with the previously refused application.

#### THE SITE AND ITS LOCATION

Hope Barn is a traditional agricultural barn which was converted to residential use in 1993. The property is within 50m of the proposed HS2 line and the bund and associated boundary for HS2 are close to the bottom of the garden.

#### **PLANNING HISTORY**

W/92/0193: Granted for: Conversion and extension of barns and stables to form 4 dwellings, provision of garage and alterations to access.

W/19/0476: Withdrawn: Erection of single storey extension.

W/21/0149: Refused at committee for: erection of single storey extension. The proposed extension was considered to disrupt the simple form of the converted barn by reason of its scale and design thereby detracting from the original rural character and appearance of the building.

#### **RELEVANT POLICIES**

• National Planning Policy Framework

#### Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029

- BE1 Layout and Design
- BE3 Amenity
- DS18 Green Belt
- H14 Extensions to Dwellings in the Open Countryside
- BE4 Converting Rural Buildings
- NE2 Protecting Designated Biodiversity and Geodiversity Assets
- NE4 Landscape

#### **Guidance Documents**

- Residential Design Guide (Supplementary Planning Document- May 2018)
- Agricultural Buildings and Conversion Barns (Supplementary Planning Guidance)
- KP13 General Design Principles

#### **SUMMARY OF REPRESENTATIONS**

**Kenilworth Town Council:** Support the application

**Conservation Officer:** Objection on the basis the proposals result in harm to the agricultural characteristics of the barn.

Ward Councillor Hales: Supports the application

**Public Response:** 12 Letters of support for the development citing the design and the impact of HS2 on the dwellinghouse

#### Design and Impact upon the Character of the Barn Conversion and its surroundings

Paragraph 127 of the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) requires that all development adds to the overall quality of the area and reflects the identity of local surroundings and materials, and responds to local character. This is echoed in Local Plan Policy BE1 which requires all development to relate well and harmoniously with the architectural form of the surrounding built environment, in terms of scale and massing, and also through good design. Furthermore, Local Plan Policy H14 requires all development in the Green Belt to respect the character of the original dwelling by retaining its visual dominance and not substantially alter the scale, design and character of the original dwelling. The purpose of this policy is to ensure that extensions to dwellings do not have an adverse impact on the surrounding open countryside and are of an appropriate design and scale for their location.

Policy BE4 of the Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029 sets out a number of criteria for the conversion of existing rural buildings within the District and the policy specifically refers to the need for the proposed use to be accommodated without extensive rebuilding or alteration to the external appearance of the building, and for the appearance and setting of the building following conversion to protect and where possible, enhance the character and appearance of the countryside.

The Council has adopted Design Guidance for Agricultural Buildings and their Conversion as Supplementary Planning Guidance which seeks to protect the character and integrity of buildings such as barns. Permitted development rights were removed as part of the permission for the conversion of the barn in order that the Local Planning Authority could retain control over future alterations and extensions to ensure only appropriate works were carried out.

Rural barns are characterised by their simple appearance and fenestration and the Council's Design Guidance is clear that barn conversions should remain as "barn-like" as possible. Domestic or residential features are inappropriate and harmful additions to barns and their settings, not in keeping with their character.

Although the design ethos is clear by making the extension appear as visually distinct with a modern glazed link, the Conservation Officer has concerns that the proposed extension to the existing barn would have an adverse impact on its integrity and setting. The extension is considered to be inappropriate, the modern extension would appear out of place in the rural setting, would detract from the traditional rural character of the barn and would disrupt the traditional layout of the barn.

The Council have also recently had an appeal dismissed on this basis in respect of a similar case. Both this application and the dismissed appeal concern extensions to a traditional former barn (Appeal Decision APP/T3725/D/22/3291560 decision date 26/04/2022).

In the opinion of the Local Planning Authority, the proposed extension disrupts the simple form of the converted barn by reason of its scale and design and this detracts from the original rural character and appearance of the building.

It is considered than Local Plan Policy BE1, BE4 and H14 are not complied with.

#### **Ecology**

The county ecologist has recommended a pre-commencement condition and notes relating to protected species to be attached to any approval.

This is an appropriate approach in order to safeguard protected species in accordance with local plan policy NE2

#### Summary

The proposal is not considered to meet the requirements of Local Plan Policies BE1, BE4 and H14, nor follow the Guidance for Barn Conversions SPG and is therefore recommended for refusal.

#### **REFUSAL REASONS**

Policy BE4 of the Warwick District Local Plan 2011-2029 sets out a number of criteria for the conversion of existing rural buildings within the District and the policy specifically refers to the need for the proposed use to be accommodated without extensive rebuilding or alteration to the external appearance of the building, and for the appearance and setting of the building following conversion to protect and where possible, enhance the character and appearance of the countryside. The explanation to the policy states that where proposals include extending rural buildings as part of their conversion, these will not be approved unless it can be demonstrated that the extension is essential for the retention of the building.

The District Council has also approved Supplementary Planning Guidance on barn conversions, and permitted development rights for subsequent extensions are removed in order to ensure that the character and appearance of the converted buildings and their setting within the wider countryside are respected and protected.

In addition, Para. 4.96 of Policy H14 states that, in the case of barn conversions in the open countryside, the Council is extremely unlikely to grant approval for any extensions. Such conversions are only usually permitted where they can be undertaken with minimum disruption to the integrity of the original building. Any extension, however sensitively implemented, would harm this integrity.

The application site comprises a converted former agricultural building that has largely retained its original agricultural character. In the opinion of the Local Planning Authority, the proposed extension disrupts the simple form of the converted barn by reason of its scale and design and this detracts from the original rural character and appearance of the building, thereby prejudicing the objectives of the aforementioned policies. If permitted, this type of extension could act as a precedent for extensions to other converted barns which would be difficult to resist, thereby cumulatively eroding the rural character of the countryside.

\_\_\_\_\_